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January 23, 2019 

Department of Commerce, Community, 
and Economic Development 

DIVISION OF CORPORATIONS, BUSINESS AND 
PROFESSIONAL LICENSING 

Juneau Office 

P.O. Box 110806 

Juneau, AK 99811-0806 

Main: 907.465.2550 

Toll free fax: 907.465.2974 

Dear Pharmacists, 

The Board of Pharmacy has had an influx of communication concerning patients not able to get controlled 
substance prescriptions filled for various reasons, even when signs of forgery or fraudulence were not 
presented. 

As a result of the increased “refusals to fill,” the board is issuing the following guidance and reminders 
regarding the practice of pharmacy and dispensing of control substances: 

1. Pharmacists must use reasonable knowledge, skill, and professional judgment when evaluating 
whether to fill a prescription.  Extreme caution should be used when deciding not to fill a 
prescription. A patient who suddenly discontinues a chronic medication may experience negative 
health consequences;

2. Part of being a licensed healthcare professional is that you put the patient first.  This means that if a 
pharmacist has any concern regarding a prescription, they should attempt to have a professional 
conversation with the practitioner to resolve those concerns and not simply refuse the prescription. 
Being a healthcare professional also means that you use your medication expertise during that 
dialogue in offering advice on potential alternatives, changes in the prescription strength, directions 
etc.  Simply refusing to fill a prescription without trying to resolve the concern may call into question 
the knowledge, skill or judgment of the pharmacist and may be deemed unprofessional conduct;

3. Controlled substance prescriptions are not a “bartering” mechanism.  In other words, a pharmacist 
should not tell a patient that they have refused to fill a prescription and then explain that if they go to 
a pain specialist to get the same prescription then they will reconsider filling it.  Again, this may call 
into question the knowledge, skill or judgment of the pharmacist;

4. Yes, there is an opioid crisis.  However, this should in no way alter our professional approach to 
treatment of patients in end-of-life or palliative care situations.  Again, the fundamentals of using our 
professional judgment, skill and knowledge of treatments plays an integral role in who we are as 
professionals.  Refusing to fill prescriptions for these patients without a solid medical reason may call 
into question whether the pharmacist is informed of current professional practice in the treatment of 
these medical cases.

5. If a prescription is refused, there should be sound professional reasons for doing so.  Each patient is 
a unique medical case and should be treated independently as such.  Making blanket decisions 
regarding dispensing of controlled substances may call into question the motivation of the 
pharmacist and how they are using their knowledge, skill or judgment to best serve the public.

As a professional reminder, failing to practice pharmacy using reasonable knowledge, skill, competence, and 
safety for the public may result in disciplinary actions under Alaska statute and regulation.  These laws are: 

AS 08.80.261 DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS 



(a)The board may deny a license to an applicant or, after a hearing, impose a disciplinary sanction 
authorized under AS 08.01.075 on a person licensed under this chapter when the board finds that the 
applicant or licensee, as applicable, … 

(7) is incapable of engaging in the practice of pharmacy with reasonable skill, competence, 
and safety for the public because of  

(A) professional incompetence; 
(B) failure to keep informed of or use current professional theories or practices; or … 
(E) other factors determined by the board; 

(14) engaged in unprofessional conduct, as defined in regulations of the board. 

12 AAC 52.920 DISCIPLINARY GUIDELINES 
(a) In addition to acts specified in AS 08.80 or elsewhere in this chapter, each of the following 

constitutes engaging in unprofessional conduct and is a basis for the imposition of disciplinary 
sanctions under AS 08.01.075; … 

(15) failing to use reasonable knowledge, skills, or judgment in the practice of pharmacy; 

(b) The board will, in its discretion, revoke a license if the licensee … 
(4) intentionally or negligently engages in conduct that results in a significant risk to the 
health or safety of a patient or injury to a patient; 
(5) is professionally incompetent if the incompetence results in a significant risk of injury to 
a patient. 

(c) The board will, in its discretion, suspend a license for up to two years followed by probation of 
not less than two years if the licensee … 

(2) is professionally incompetent if the incompetence results in the public health, safety, or 
welfare being placed at risk. 

We all acknowledge that Alaska is in the midst of an opioid crisis.  While there are published guidelines and 
literature to assist all healthcare professionals in up to date approaches and recommendations for medical 
treatments per diagnosis, do not confuse guidelines with law; they are not the same thing.   

Pharmacists have an obligation and responsibility under Title 21 Code of Federal Regulations 1306.04(a), and 
a pharmacist may use professional judgment to refuse filling a prescription.  However, how an individual 
pharmacist approaches that particular situation is unique and can be complex.  The Board of Pharmacy does 
not recommend refusing prescriptions without first trying to resolve your concerns with the prescribing 
practitioner as the primary member of the healthcare team.  Patients may also serve as a basic source of 
information to understand some aspects of their treatment; do not rule them out in your dialogue. 

If in doubt, we always recommend partnering with the prescribing practitioner.  We are all licensed healthcare 
professionals and have a duty to use our knowledge, skill, and judgment to improve patient outcomes and 
keep them safe.   

Professionally, 

_________________________________ 
Richard Holt, BS Pharm, PharmD, MBA 
Chair, Alaska Board of Pharmacy  
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